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Executive Summary 

In 2022, the WildSafeBC Cowichan Valley program entered its sixth year of delivery. 

WildSafeBC Cowichan Valley acknowledges that it operates on the unceded traditional 

territories of the Cowichan Tribes, Halalt First Nation, Lake Cowichan First Nation, Lyackson 

First Nation, Malahat First Nation, Penelakut Tribe, and Stz’uminus First Nation. 

This report describes the activities of WildSafeBC in the Cowichan Valley from April 15 to 

November 30, 2022. As a large geographical region (Figure 1), education through door-to-door 

activities, presentations, and information booths were focused on hotspot areas with a higher 

human-bear conflict rate.  

The WildSafeBC Community Coordinator (WCC), Todd Carnahan, performed outreach activities 

with the goal of preventing conflict with wildlife in the community:  

 1000+ K-7 students learned about wildlife safety in the WildSafe Rangers Program

 Delivered five public presentations to approximately 300 people

 Met with 276 households through door-to-door canvassing

 Reached 600 households through garbage tagging efforts

 Engaged 225 residents at 3 public events across the Cowichan Valley

 Delivered two bear spray training workshops

 WildSafeBC Cowichan Valley Facebook page following increased by 75 followers to

852.

WildSafeBC Cowichan Valley would not be possible without the support of the Cowichan Valley 

Regional District (CVRD), Town of Ladysmith, Municipality of North Cowichan (MNC), Town of 

Lake Cowichan, the Province of British Columbia, and the British Columbia Conservation 

Foundation.  

Looking towards 2023, the main goal should be to educate the general public across the 

Cowichan Valley about wildlife safety and to change perception of what human-wildlife conflict is 

and how to minimize conflicts. This education can be accomplished by reaching new people 

through the WildSafe Ranger Program, community events, online presentations, and door-to-

door activities. Through education, collaboration and community solutions, we can ‘keep wildlife 

wild and communities safe’. 
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 Figure 1. WildSafeBC Cowichan Valley program coverage area. 
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The number of black bear reports (n=370) was close to the previous five-year average 

(n=360)(Figure 3). Bear reports jumped in May and continued to increase in June and July. This 

was consistent with the colder spring months delaying natural food source availability which 

forced animals into urban areas in search of other food sources. The reports drastically 

decreased in August. Into the fall, reports remained lower, potentially because those usual 

natural food sources were again abundant with the warmer weather (Figure 4).  

Deer reports were much lower this year compared to the past several years (Figure 3). Elk 

reports were slightly higher than the five-year average, while cougar and other wildlife reports 

remained consistent with previous years. Other wildlife calls included raptors, wolves, and non-

specified animals. 

 

Figure 3. Reports to the COS and WARP by species from January 1, 2017 to November 26, 2022. 

 

Figure 4. Black Bear reports to the COS and WARP monthly from January 1, 2017 to November 26, 2022. 
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The WildSafeBC booth was featured on the front page of the Cowichan Valley Citizen on 

August 25th, 2022 generating significant interest in the WildSafeBC Rangers Program in the fall. 

Several educators reached out to the WCC to book WRP sessions for their students.  

Challenges and Opportunities 

The WildSafeBC Cowichan Program continues to adapt to COVID-19 measures and has been 

able to transition back to relatively normal activities in public. Where possible, activities were 

held outside and in small organized groups.  

Waste continues to be the largest source of attractant in the Cowichan Valley. The region 

covered by the WCC has five waste removal systems and each with separate schedules of 

removal. New areas with emerging bear issues were covered when canvassing in 2022 by 

leaving information packages and also engaging residents in their yards. 

Another challenge to waste collection is early placement of bins. Areas serviced by the CVRD 

are under the regional bylaw to store waste in a wild-safe manner and to place on the curb after 

5am on collection morning; no other service areas in the region have a bylaw restricting the 

earliest time for curbside placement. Garbage tagging has been an excellent way to educate 

residents about early curbside placement, however municipal bylaws with enforcement would 

also go a long way to address this issue. To address the issue of waste storage and removal in 

the community, the following WildSafeBC initiatives should continue in 2023:  

 Develop shared strategies and outcomes through the regional Bear Working Group

 Deliver more workshops on bear spray, electric fencing, and tracking wildlife

 Education campaign focusing on the hazards of not managing attractants and solutions

for residents through WildSafe Ranger programming, social media, news articles, and

presentations

 Increase presence at community events and information tables in popular spots around

the valley

 Increase door-to-door canvassing and garbage tagging campaigns in hotspots.

 Continue to promote Bare Camping and Business Pledges to build the community

awareness around WildSafeBC messaging

Addressing attractants like livestock, fruit trees and gardens, and compost is complicated 

because the region is largely rural and there are residents who are acting on the misconception 

that leaving fruit on the trees or dumping the fruit as a source of food for wildlife helps wildlife to 

survive. It is important to continue to educate the public to address these misconceptions. 

Holding electric fence and bear spray workshops would provide residents with a solution that 

could help with changing this narrative.  

Due to temporary issues during a transition to new software the WARP Program has been only 

partially functional as a public interface. While users can view reports on the map, the nature of 

the attractant is not visible. In addition to not having a full picture of the data from reports made 

many wildlife conflicts are underreported in the Cowichan Valley. After monitoring social media, 
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the WCC determined many people post about wildlife conflicts that do not have a corresponding 

entry in WARP. Continued education about when and why to phone the COS, renewed door-to 

door canvassing and expanding social media presence will help to change beliefs about 

reporting wildlife conflicts.  
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BC Conservation Foundation WildSafeBC Program

REVENUES

Funding

Ministry of Environment 4,000.00$    unconfirmed

District of North Cowichan - Grant in Aid 4,000.00$    unconfirmed

Cowichan Valley Regional District 4,000.00$    unconfirmed

Island Return It - Donation 7,000.00$    unconfirmed

Carry Over from 2023 2,714.96$    unconfirmed

BCCF In Kind Donation (Toolkit) 1,000.00$    confirmed

TOTAL 22,714.96$   

EXPENSES

North Cowichan

Salaries & Benefits 14,964.00$   3,478.26$       

Mileage 1,433.17$     

Computer Costs $197.90

Communications $200.00

Home office allowance $187.50

Shipping/ materials $300.00

Specialized project costs $900.00

WildSafe Ranger Items $700.00

Tool kit $1,000.00

BC Conservation Foundation Admin Fees (15%) 2,832.39$     521.74$          

TOTAL 22,714.96$   4,000.00$   

PROPOSED BUDGET
April - November 2024



BC Conservation Foundation WildSafeBC Program

REVENUES

Ministry of Environment Grant Agreement $2,000.00

Cowichan Valley Regional District $4,000.00

District of North Cowichan $3,000.00

Island Return It $8,877.30

Carry over from 2022 $6,787.52

BC Conservation Foundation - In-kind Donation $1,000.00

TOTAL $25,664.82

EXPENSES

Salaries & Benefits 14,946.00$    

Computer Costs 197.90$    

Communications 200.00$    

Home office allowance 162.50$    

Shipping/ materials 300.00$    

Specialized project costs 1,200.00$    

WildSafe Ranger Items 600.00$    

Tool kit 1,000.00$    

Mileage and travel costs 1,350.00$    

Carry Forward to 2024 2,714.96$    

BC Conservation Foundation Admin Fees 2,993.46$    

TOTAL 25,664.82$    

PROJECTED FINANCIAL STATEMENT 
April 2023 - November 2023

Cowichan Valley Regional District WildSafeBC




